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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR COUCH: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon, the Planning Committee meeting of
February 28, 2011, will come to order. It is now 1:33. Before we begin, I would
ask people to turn their cell phones on stun, please. Anybody who is on the
hardwood table you may want to turn the vibrator off if you can too. First of all, I
want to welcome our Committee Members, Councilmember Gladys Baisa,
Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Council Member or Council Chair, Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Council Vice-Chair, Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Michael P Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: I understand you have to leave a little early so.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Go right ahead when you're ready. And we have a non-voting
Committee Member, Councilmember Bob Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning... good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. And with, from the Administration we have
Planning Director, Will Smith, Smith...Spence...(laughter)...
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MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And I don't see Director David Goode, so ... Joe Alueta,
Administrative Planning Officer.
MR. ALUETA: ...(Inaudible)...
CHAIR COUCH: Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And in the audience I see Deputy Corporation Counsel, Jane Lovell,
who'll be with us on a later matter. Committee Staff we have Legislative Analyst,
Kim Willenbrink
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: --and Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. Okay. We're gonna offer
public testimony and I just wanted to mention that the, the action item for PC-4 is
going...what the item in there is, is to send something a, a draft bill to the
Planning Commission, just for everybody...that's what's happening on PC-4.
We're now gonna open public testimony, it's limited to the items on our agenda
today, sign up at the desk back there if you can. And your testimony is limited to
three minutes with one minute to conclude, so when...are we using the lights
today?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So when the green light goes on you can keep talking, start to
slow down at yellow, and then at red please wrap up. And please state your name
and if you're representing anybody. Okay. Let's open the floor for public
testimony. Our first testifier is Tom Luten, followed by Susan Luten. Come on
up, no, you have to come up to the...
MR. LUTEN: Okay.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. LUTEN: Good afternoon. My name is Tom Luten, I live in Maui Meadows. I'm
here to speak to PC-4, which has to do with transient vacation rentals. Let me say
first that we have been plagued by an illegal transient vacation rental in our
neighborhood for five years. If I could shut it down tomorrow, I would. If I
could vote against making TVRs legal any place in Maui County, I would. This
one has just been a complete plague, a pest, a nuisance. Let me address three
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things specifically about the proposed ordinance, first a weakness, frailty in the
B&B ordinance as drawn, is that it fails to sufficiently identify enforcement
procedures, such that applicants are unaware that there are any enforcement
procedures, and they are left to their own good conscience whether to apply for a
permit or not. In Maui, Maui Meadows we have seven permitted B&Bs and 13
unpermitted B&Bs that I have found. You can find them in a half an hour, if I can
find them, why can't you. Secondly, in the B&B ordinance and the language in
the TVR ordinance is the same. It provides for a 500 foot radius area of interested
parties, close neighbors. I asked Don Couch in his office the other day, how
many properties do you think are within 500 feet of the property in question. And
he said, "I don't know, six or eight"? There are 60. So in order for us to get a
hearing on the, the B&B permit, that our neighbor is applying for, we need
18 objectors. The effect of this apparently inclusive and democratic large
diameter interested party area is to so dilute the interest of those parties who are
actually affected by it as to dilute their interest out of existence. I would propose
as an alternative, something like, if you abut the property with...who's making
the application you get nine votes, if you are one property out from abutting the
property, you get three votes, and if you are three or more out from the applying
party, you get one vote. This would give interest to the parties that are actually
interested, which are the immediate next door neighbors to B&Bs or TVRs, the
voice that they deserve. What was my third item? ...(chuckles)... Well I guess
I've said the three, let me go back to the first one again. The neighbor that we
have is applying for a B&B permit; he's been operating an illegal TVR for five
years or more. I dare say that anyone who is the next door neighbor to a TVR,
finds the TVR to be a nuisance. What we find in our experience is that vacation
renters make noise in ways that are fundamentally different and intrinsic to their
nature. They come in groups, our neighbor for example charges $1,000 a
night...of course they come in groups. They bring children who are wired up to
beat the band. They come with two to six hours of jet lag. They get up in, in the
morning and run up and down the sidewalk screaming. They are fascinated by
the pool; they make noise like nothing you ever heard. And the people who rent
the place legitimately say "hey we're paying $1,000 a day, we can do anything we
like". These TVRs need to be regulated and need to be regulated hard. The
County enforcement division has so far for us, done a lousy job. I trust that if we
actually get permits on these things, that, that will change. Thank you very much
for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Luten, hang on. Any...Members, any questions for
the testifier? Councilmember Baisa?
MR. LUTEN: Ms. Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Luten, for being here this afternoon.
We know that this is a very controversial proposal, and I'm anxious for it to go
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over to the Planning Commission because I think that many of the concerns that
you shared with us this afternoon will be aired and discussed there and hopefully
by the time it comes back to us there will proposals to strengthen the language.
MR. LUTEN: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I am...I'm interested in your concerns about...or your statements
about enforcement.
MR. LUTEN: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Tell me, it sounds like you have a real situation close by. Have
you called the Planning Department to complain?
MR. LUTEN: Oh, yes, ma'am. Yes, ma'am.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And what's happened?
MR. LUTEN: As near as I can tell nothing. We complained in writing almost a year
ago, after having been the legendary good neighbor for four years, finally the
disruption in our neighborhood and in our house got to be so bad, that we wrote
the owner, who by the way lives off island and he paid $2 million for the house
and he has got an economic problem, but he shouldn't make it my problem. We
wrote him a demand letter, said that if he didn't fix it, we were going to complain,
and we did. And since then we've had three series of guests, who were longer
term than usual, they use to come for a week or ten days or two weeks, now they
come for couple of months. But they don't come for the six months that the law
requires, and the ones who are in there now are Canadians. They, they are by
definition transient and the County enforcement division won't do anything about
it. Now we hope that we have finally got some traction. We've spoken to a
number of people and were working our way up the ladder. But we don't intend
to go away on this. But...go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You shouldn't have to go away on this, you know, as a neighbor
if it's, if it's encroaching on your enjoyment of your home, then that was the
whole reason why we wanted permits.
MR. LUTEN: Yup.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Was that they would be carefully regulated -MR. LUTEN: Yup.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --carefully looked at, neighbors would have a chance to help us
put the conditions on anything, and that it would be monitored. And, you know, it
distresses me to hear that, you know, there hasn't been follow up but I, I'm very
concerned that we need a process to deal with TVRs. We haven't, we have no
permit process, no really set-up rules, and until we do, I think that makes
enforcement of something that...it's not suppose to exist difficult. So we need to
go ahead and I hope that you will follow the process, go to Planning Commission
and when it comes back here, be here, because -MR. LUTEN: Well, I ...(Inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --we want an ordinance that works.
MR. LUTEN: I look forward to seeing you again, and again, and again. You will see
me, count on it.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Very good -MR. LUTEN: Let me, let me make...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --I, I look forward to that.
MR. LUTEN: Let me make one concluding comment, and that is that...
CHAIR COUCH: Hold on, Mr., so sorry, Mr. Luten, let me, let me -MR. LUTEN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --have some of the other Members...Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Luten, the question I wanted
clarified was you had mentioned there were seven permitted B&Bs?
MR. LUTEN: In Maui Meadows.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And there were 13 unpermitted.
MR. LUTEN: That I've been able to identify so far.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Are those B&Bs or transient vacation rentals?
MR. LUTEN: Those are B&Bs. They advertise on the internet as B&Bs. They, they
post testimonials from their satisfied clients, about how they were welcomed and
fed breakfast and so on, so I guess they're B&Bs.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the 13 are all operating as B&Bs and the one next
door to you sounds like it's a vacation rental, not a ...(Inaudible)...
MR. LUTEN: It's a TVR. He is currently in process of applying for a B&B permit, in
the hopes of making his illegal operation legal. I will not burden you here with all
the sordid details of this, but it's a sham and he intends to fool the County into
issuing a permit where he is not entitled to one.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. And the, and the...
MR. LUTEN: I can only hope that the process is sufficiently granular that they can catch
him at it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'm, I'm just trying to get a sense of whether
these, these things that you're referring to as B&Bs are truly B&Bs with
somebody living on property or...
MR. LUTEN: As near as I can tell I have to say I have not visited them that's...I don't
think that's my job, but as I say -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm...
MR. LUTEN: --I can find them. Why can't you? ...(chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. That's all I had. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members...Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And thank you very much, Tom,
for being here. Two quick questions, you gave us an idea that if you abut the
property, nine votes, you know, if you're one over three votes, and if you're
further over one vote. Do you think, and this is my question to you, should we
maybe somehow simplify it to say any properties that abut the property would be
the ones that would have the vote on it, just to make it very clear and easy to work
with, instead of having 500 feet?
MR. LUTEN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause we went through this with another project
and I won't even go with that other situation, and that one was a nightmare, trying
to get that one done.
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MR. LUTEN: Well, it's, it's a, it's a good question, and I think that you're faced with,
trying to divide a baby, a Solomonic problem, because in our neighborhood even
if you can't hear, even if you're not disturbed by the noise from the operation, you
may have an interest in preserving the neighborhood characteristics of our
neighborhood. Maui Meadows is rapidly turning into a Hotel zone. And to be
perfectly candid what I was going say in my closing remark is that, is that it may
well be the case that in places like Hana, and Paia, and Haiku, and so on, that
there's a place for TVRs and B&Bs because there aren't, there aren't competing
facilities. But in Maui Meadows there's competing...there's hotels rooms within
a mile, I mean perfectly good ones, really nice ones. All you have to do is drop
down below the highway and you've got a Hotel zone, where anyone can run a
TVR without a permit. But in our neighborhood, I mean we didn't buy property
here ten years ago so we could live next to a hotel, but we do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then the other question I have...
MR. LUTEN: So, to answer your question, I think there is value in inclusion -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. LUTEN: --but it's the people next door who really pay the price.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And I...and that's where I was going with
that, you know, I mean sometimes the 500 feet just doesn't make good sense
when you're looking at it, at the whole totality of the problem. The, the other
question I had for you is, with these, with this transient...illegal whatever next to
you, what has been your biggest complaint? The noise, the, the guest themselves,
do they intrude on you guys, what, what seems to be the...in your mind the
biggest overall lying problem?
MR. LUTEN: It's noise.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Noise.
MR. LUTEN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. LUTEN: Now they also...and it's noise because, because they're drawn to the
house by its...I mean it's a beautiful house, and it's a beautiful location, with
beautiful view, and it's big enough for three couples, and they come in threes or
sixes but more than that they bring their children. And the kids are...if they're
related, their cousins but more than unlikely they're unrelated and so they make a
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special branded noise all their own. But the adults basically come for a two week
long or more slumber party, it's a pajama party.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. LUTEN: They get together, they drink, they sit on the lanai, they play in the pool,
they, they, they are in the hot tub after midnight, talk, talk, talk, talk. And again
they are visitors and they're on vacation they make noise differently than the
people who live there, they just do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How far is your property line to the home,
the...this home in question? How many feet?
MR. LUTEN: Well our property lines are abut. But between -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, I know that but how far is the house?
MR. LUTEN: --between our decks...I don't know, 100 feet maybe.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hundred feet, okay. Thank you, appreciate it.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Anybody else, Members? Thank you,
Mr. Luten.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Next...by the way I want to acknowledge the presence of Public
Works Director, David Goode. Thank you. Susan Luten, followed by
Alfred Wolf.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you. I want to follow up for a moment on the, the 500 feet
question. In the current ordinance the B&B ordinance and also as I see here and I
apologize 'cause I didn't have a long period of time to study this. The purpose of
giving this...the people, the homes within 500 feet notice is so that there's going
to be this possibility that if 30 percent of them object there will be a hearing. In
my view, the very nature of this process is that it is a variance and my view is that
if there is a single objection there should be a hearing, and that's because you are,
you are allowing someone to operate a commercial operation in a Residential
zone. That is an extremely special privilege, and if anyone...in, if, if its 500 feet,
if anyone within that 500 feet objects, they should have an opportunity to present
their objection to their elected officials and to plead their case. That may lead to a
lot of hearings, it may not, but what it does do is it gives the neighborhood
confidence that they will be heard. The idea that we and our neighbors have to
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run around and find 20 out of 60 of the homeowners in our neighborhoods just to
get a hearing on this B&B application is, is a hard pill to swallow, and we don't
think we ought to have to work that hard. I also point out that everyone...the only
people who, who are counted in that 30 percent are the homeowners. Many of the
houses in our neighborhood are occupied by long term tenants and the owners
have never lived here, and they may not have any interest. And then count the
foreclosures, the bank-owned properties, the people who are awaiting foreclosure.
We need to be much more sensitive in this legislation than to just sort of say you
need 30 percent of people objecting in order to get a hearing. With respect to the,
the question of what kind of noise we experience, I think it was day before
yesterday we had a pool party that started at 7:30 in the morning that lasted more
or less all day, and then the hot tub went on until lo'clock in the morning. When
we talk about enforcement, there is zero enforcement. I looked at your language
here; you could drive a truck through it. Any neighbor who is disturbed, no noise
shall disturb a neighbor, what does that mean? Right now we have sent four
formal requests for enforcement, we have packages of documents in the Planning,
in the Planning Department and we can't even get someone out there to look at
this place, to talk to them. So I think you need to solve your B&B enforcement
problem and that will tell you how to draft your TVR legislation. One last thing,
your enforcement language needs to be contained within your TVR language
itself, not off in some other section. Apparently there are a lot of people,
including the illegal TVR owners who believe that there is no penalty for
operating illegally because the penalty is in some other place, it's not contained in
the ordinance. So when you have B&Bs, you need to have your enforcement
language there, when you have TVRs, you need to have enforcement language
there. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions? Thank you, Ms. Luten.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Alfred Wolf, followed by David Merchant.
MR. WOLF: I'm another one of those Maui Meadows people who is fortunate to live in
really a quiet neighborhood. It's one of the most quiet places I've lived on in
terms of Maui here, and I've been here like for 41 years teaching mathematics at
the college. And a nice conversation out on your deck or around your pool can be
very easily heard right across the valley to your neighbors there, and so in this
particular location sound is a very sensitive issue, and if it happens to go on late at
night then sometimes it's a little bit hard to sleep there. And I don't see that
there's enforcement built into this. What do I do if it's keeping me awake at night
and I'm not getting the sleep that I'd like to have? I don't, I don't see it there, and
I don't see action happening at this point, and so I feel like I'm being robbed of
my own neighborhood and it's turning into a Hotel zone instead of a
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neighborhood. And I really like that quiet neighborhood there, and I'd like to,
like to keep it that way. I'd also encourage you to the 500 square feet and the
representation was a great idea, but being a mathematician, the intensity of the
sound goes down as the inverse of the square of the distance away, which means
that the neighbors that right close at hand ought to have a vote of 16 and the next
one out ought to be a forth of that down to a four, and the next one down to a one.
And so it's those neighbors that are right next to it that need to have the say. And
if we're parking on the street, you don't park your car 500 feet down the street
and walk all that way up there, you park right closest, close as you can, like when
you're driving to the shopping center down here, you drive around to find that
parking spot that's nice and close, same thing with the visitors to the TVR there.
So I'm speaking for my neighborhood here. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Wolf. Members, any questions for Mr. Wolf?
Hearing none, thank you. Up is David Merchant, and followed by Hans Riecke.
MR. MERCHANT: Good afternoon, Chair, Council Members. My name is
David Merchant; I'm here to speak on PC-44, which is the height ordinance. I
represent three...I'm an attorney, I represent three families who bought lots in
New Sand Hills Subdivision - Nathan and Jasmine Kwee, Joe and Cheryl Cabebe,
and Melissa and Gerry Riopta. Now I'm speaking today in favor of the second of
the two options that are in your agenda. The second version as written would
apply to the New Sand Hills Subdivision. The first version would apply to the
New Sand Hills, the Fairways, all of Maui Lani project district, and possibly other
project districts if they fit the same time frames. I'm in favor of the second
version because it addresses the litigation that is currently in the courts and does
not attempt to do more. I believe you're all aware of the two lawsuits that are out
there but I'm going to briefly describe them just to bring everybody onto the same
sheet. The first one is called the Goo lawsuit; it's brought by the people who
lived on Palama Drive. They were disturbed by the Fairways Subdivision which
went behind them. This is the wall of dirt that you've seen in the newspaper. It
resulted in a...an injunction by Judge August, forbidding the County from issuing
permits to homes that would violate the height ordinance when measured by the
lower of finished grade or natural grade, that is currently in appeal. I'm involved
in the second lawsuit, the group of lawsuits, the Cabebe's, the Kwee's, and the
Riopta's. They bought lots in Sand Hills, because of the result in the Goo
litigation they cannot build on their lots, they cannot sell their lots, they've
essentially been financially ruined by what has happened and that they had
nothing to do with. The Kwee's and the Cabebe's are both facing foreclosure,
their lots are on more than 30 feet of fill, the Riopta's are on about 17 feet of fill,
so neither...none of them can build. Now the parties have discussed settlement,
what you have before you is just an absolute mess of litigation, multiple lawsuits,
bank foreclosures involving developers, the County. We've tried to discuss
settlement; however with the original developers having exhausted most of their
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resources, the ill will, the anger, settlements proven very difficult. What I've seen
for some time is that there needs to be a third party, an outside party if you will,
coming in to help break the log jam. There is a settlement in the works. It is
being worked on, Anuenue Housing Group, AHG is an affordable housing builder
which has come in, they have worked with each of the parties including me, to try
to put all of these pieces together, get them back moving again, and a settlement
is...of all this litigation is in the works. What's before you today is the first piece
of that. There has to be a first piece I guess, and, and this is it. Other pieces will
come through other committees so I won't go into detail here, but just to let you
know, those other pieces do address the building height issues on the Palama
Drive, it does address the drainage issue. Right now there's an enormous
drainage basin that isn't hooked up to Palama Drive, they're separated by these
houses and you still have flooding on Palama Drive because there's no easement
between the two to put a pipe in, it addresses that, it gets the easement. On the
Palama Drive, one thing that...well you should know is that the settlement, the
affordable housing that would go in there would be within the 30 foot height limit
no matter how you slice it, so they are committed, that's part of the settlement
agreement. It's as close to a win-win situation as is possible, given the horrible
situation we have. The goal of the parties, including the County is to bring this
before the Council and its various pieces, so you'll all have the same pieces
moving around committees at once. I see that I'm out of time, I've got a little bit
more to say, but I will say that it's been a horrific situation for my clients and for
everyone involved. I would support version two as part of that larger settlement,
and I would ask that you move it forward so that you can see all those pieces
together, in due course. I'd be happy to answer any questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Merchant. Members, any questions? I, I have one
actually. When you say the second version are you talking about the one with the
two dates, September and March?
MR. MERCHANT: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MERCHANT: Yes, its number two on the agenda.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MERCHANT: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: We have Hans Riecke, followed by Carol Reimann.
MR. RIECKE: Good afternoon, I'm testifying...my name is Hans Riecke, I'm testifying
on behalf of the Maui Chapter of the American Institute of Architects, and it's
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regarding Item 44. The amendment as proposed covers subdivisions that were
approved prior to the September 4th date, 1991. We believe that this is going in
the right direction, but it doesn't cover all the issues. The natural grades in
subdivisions are usually altered by the subdivision work due to many things,
drainage, utilities, streets, and so forth. To measure the height from natural
grades that has been disturbed, you know, in subdivision work is very difficult
and almost impossible to determine the accurate height of the natural grade. So
what we're proposing is that in subdivisions that are permitted, legally permitted,
the grades are measured from the final grade of the subdivision and not from a
grade that is...has been disturbed and can't be determined. So that's our
suggestion, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions? Hearing none, thank you,
Mr. Riecke. Carol Reimann, followed by Thomas Croly.
MS. REIMANN: Good afternoon, my name is Carol Reimann, and I represent the Maui
Hotel and Lodging Association. We believe that Maui County's strength as a top
tourist destination depends upon our ability to provide a diverse mix of choices.
Transient vacation rentals, bed and breakfast, as well as hotels, condominiums,
and time shares all contribute to a varied mix of visitor accommodation offerings
on Maui. This diversity gives us a competitive edge by appealing to a wide range
of visitor types. The Maui Hotel and Lodging Association agrees that there is a
place for diversified accommodations in Maui. We also believe that all
businesses operating in the transient rental business should be regulated, assessed,
and taxed equitably with hotels, resort condominiums, and time shares. This is a
very fair and balanced position, as we believe there should be a level playing
field. We can all agree that tourism is the major economic engine and with that
comes a diversity of accommodations available. We encourage you to support the
regulation of TVRs on Maui. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Reimann Members, any questions? Mahalo.
MS. REIMANN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Tom Croly, followed by Virginia Morgan.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, I'm Tom Croly, and I'm speaking on behalf of the Maui Vacation
Rental Association and its many members who are seated in the gallery here
today. I wanna thank Member Baisa for bringing this legislation forward and to
Committee Chair Couch for quickly moving it through the Committee and
starting the process. With the introduction of this legislation today it starts the
law making process. This process will include the recommendations of the three
islands Planning Commissions, and the Hana Advisory Council. I'm hopeful that
we'll get some very good input as was discussed just recent just, just today with
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respect to crafting this law to make it best serve the diverse needs of our County
and our diverse communities. Ultimately this legislation will come back to this
body for its deliberation and hopefully adoption of law. The proposed legislation
is modeled after the successful Bed and Breakfast Ordinance. This body passed
that in December of 2008, and at that time said we're going to deal with the TVR
legislation next, well we're fmally there now. The other thing that we've said at
that time was that we would review the Bed and Breakfast Ordinance in about a
year to tweak it and try to make it better. Perhaps that's something that could be
considered during this go through as well. Over the past couple of years, we at
the Maui Vacation Rental Association have met with various community groups
and individual members of the community to help better understand the concerns
about short term rentals, and how best to regulate them. We believe the goal of
this legislation should be to create a, a permitting process that addresses the kind
of concerns that you just heard, but also encourages compliance. I'm a little
distressed to hear that there's 16 bed and breakfast operators, operating without
permits in Maui Meadows, I happen to be one of the seven with my permit, I'm
not aware of these other ones, I don't know who they are. If I, if I knew them
personally I would be encouraging them to come in, and I think that is an
important part of any process that we get compliance, and we at the Maui
Vacation Rental Association would support enforcement for...once we have a
process in place for those who don't come forward and don't play by the rules.
Vacation rentals are a very important part of the visitor industry today and Maui
as a world class destination has to offer them. Maui's economy would see the
benefits of the jobs created directly by these vacation rentals and the island in
general would, would benefit from the increased spending of these visitors. But
vacation rentals are not the only type of short term rentals that Maui needs.
Traveling nurses, seasonal and contract workers, people displaced from their
homes by fire and flood and other major construction projects need short term
rentals. By our County Code right now, these are only permitted in the Hotel
district. Recently I got a call from someone asking to rent out my cottage for the
next month because their house was damaged by...water damage from a neighbor
upstairs, so I unfortunately wasn't able to accommodate them but the only place
that I could legally direct those folks was to the Hotel district. The challenge we
face here is creating enough regulation to address the impacts without over
regulating the industry and perhaps driving it underground. We ask...I would ask
those who oppose these types of rentals to think about ways that you could
peacefully co-exist with a neighboring short term rental, and try to help us put
those ideas into this new legislation. We believe that working together we can
find this type of balance, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Any questions? Member Baisa?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: . (chuckle). . . Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Croly, for
being here. You know, I'm...you brought up...something that I think that is
- 14 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 28, 2011

really important and I wanted to talk about it a little earlier but I had a feeling you
might mention it. And that was the matter of when we finally...and it took us, I
think nine months to get through the B&B Ordinance and meeting after meeting,
after meeting We did say that we knew that this was a maiden voyage of
changing and having a law and we weren't really sure how it would work out, and
so we said well maybe about a year from now let's take a look at this and see
how, how it went. Well we had a change of, of people in charge and we're here
now and it's been a while, almost three years and I do agree that it is time to take
a look, because if there are concerns about the 500 feet, about enforcement or
whatever I think we need to evaluate it and it should be part of what we're
looking...what we're looking at in terms of trying to deal with short term rentals.
You know, it's really interesting you mentioned something in your testimony that
I don't think is known very well and that is . .(clears throat). . . how many
people on Maui are doing what they think is a long a term rental, but they do
month-to-month rentals. My understanding is that's not allowed.
MR. CROLY: In our, in our Code right now it defines a transient rental as anything less
than 180 days and says the transient rental can only take place in the Hotel
district, therefore, someone renting on a month to month basis, technically is
outside of, of our, our County Code defmition.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So that's something we should take a look at, because I have a
feeling that a lot of people rent what they think is long term, but really they have a
month-to-month lease.
MR. CROLY: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay, well it looks like we have a lot of work ahead of us and
thank you very much for, for coming today.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Member Baisa, other Members? Thank you, Mr. Croly.
MR. CROLY: Thanks.
CHAIR COUCH: Next person to testify is Virginia Morgan, and she is the last person to
sign up. If you still want to testify, please sign up before she is finished.
MS. MORGAN: Hello, my name is Virginia Morgan, and I live in Maui Meadows. In
theory I have no objection to TVRs or B&Bs, when I don't hear them.
...(chuckles)... Our problem is we are surrounded. My lot actually touches three
TVRs that are illegal, and the noise from these places is intrusive to say the least.
What I'm encouraging the Council to do is more than like Tom Croly said
encourage enforcement of these. I'm going to ask you to write something into the
law that will demand enforcement. We have been trying for over a year to get
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something done about a TVR that is near us and have not gotten anybody's
attention on this. There is no enforcement, it's not a matter of encouraging
enforcement, it's a matter of helping the neighbors get enforcement when there is
a problem, and it shouldn't fall on the neighbors' position, it shouldn't be our
responsibility to enforce someone else's illegal TVR or a legal TVR. So that's
my plea today, is that you will hear this message and at least build in a way that
we can get something done about TVRs. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
Last chance if anybody wants to testify. Seeing nobody jump up from the
audience, without any objection I will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR COUCH: All right, Members, before you we have three items; I hope to get
through them all today. Before we go I'm gonna have a really short recess, very
short. . . (gavel)..
RECESS:

2:12 P.M.

RECONVENE:

2:13 P.M.

CHAIR COUCH: . (gavel). . . We're back out of recess. We had to take care of a lost
item.
ITEM NO. 23: DEFINITIONS OF TERMS USED IN COMPREHENSIVE
ZONING ORDINANCE (c.c. No. 10-43)
CHAIR COUCH: All right, Members, first on the agenda is Item No. PC -23 which

defines...it's definitions of terms used in Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance.
County Communication No. 10-43, from the Planning Director, transmitting a
proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 19.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO GENERAL
PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS". The purpose of the proposed bill is to
update the definitions of basements, building, court, apartment court, and height,
and to add a new definition for a basement garage. The proposed bill is at the
very end of the packet. I just wanted to remind everybody that PC-44, which is
the next item, also reviews the definition of height. But we wanna at this item just
talk about height as it refers to basements, is what this item is talking about. If we
get to a point where we have both of them defining height, then we'll have
Corp. Counsel merge them at, at the proper place. April 22, 2008 correspondence
states that Department of Public Works is eliminating Housing Code, we heard
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that this morning, and I still want to confirm that you're working on, on doing
this, is that correct Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Yes, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So any comments, discussion on this matter? All right, then I
will if there's no further discussion ...(chuckles)... I will entertain a motion to
recommend passage on first reading a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.04, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS", and to file
County Communications No. 10-43.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded by Councilmember Baisa, and
seconded by Councilmember Victorino. Any more discussion? Wow, all in favor
of this motion say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. Let the record show there are seven ayes and zero
noes and no Members are excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR COUCH: Now if we could have all of our items go this fast.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
-17-
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ITEM NO. 44: AMENDMENT TO DEFINITION OF HEIGHT (C.C. No. 06-104)
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. The second one is Amendment to the Definition of Height.
County Communication No. 06-104, from the Planning Director, transmitting a
proposed bill to amend the definition of height to establish the finish grade as the
point from which structural height shall be measured within projects that have
received site plan approval in association with a Special Management Area
permit, Project District Phase II approval, or Planned Development approval.
And number two a correspondence dated October 29, 2010, from the Department
of the Corporation Counsel, transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR
AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 19.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE
PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS". The
purpose of the proposed bill is to amend the definition of height to state that the
height for structures within project districts that receive Phase II approval prior to
September 4, 1991, and Phase III approval prior to March 15, 2004, shall be
determined by finished grade. At this point I would like the, the Department to
give us a little bit more of an explanation as to why those dates and what that
affects. Okay, Corp. Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just for your reference I, I passed out to each
Council Member...there's also in 2008, there were proposed amendments also
submitted that the Council Committee considered at that time. One of these two
proposals would have to be amended to include them, so just for the record
there's two bills here. The 2006 bill is in your, in your binder, but just so you
know, these are here for you, it's a little difficult to flip from version to version in
the binder, we understand so this was provided to you. The 2010 ordinance, my
understanding was that the former Committee Chair requested that that be drafted.
The structures within project districts that received Phase II approval prior to
September 4, '91, and Phase III approval prior to March 15, 2004, I, I think the
intention of that was to, was that the Fairway Subdivision in Maui Lath would be
excluded from that, so that would include Palama Drive and I think that was one
of the concerns that the former Committee Chair had, had voiced. The
September 4, 1991 date was the day that the height definition changed and so if
Phase II approval was before that date, the, the project that received that approval
would be allowed to use finished grade to determine height and then this would
create an additional restriction requiring that those projects receive the Phase II
approval before that date as well as Phase III approval before March 15, 2004.
And there, there is a list of projects here that meet that criteria, and, and
there's...one of the ones that would not, would be the Fairways Project at
Maui Lani. Again there are, there are pending lawsuits in this case and, and we
can discuss those at executive session, but I...that's my understanding as to why
this was requested from our office by the former Committee Chair and provided
to the Committee.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any comments on this? Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Can you explain the one that was
received back in 2008, the difference between the two?
MR. HOPPER: Two thousand and eight, in my view is, is kind of like a mix between the
2006 version and then the most recent 2010 version. The first portion of it
basically states that from September 4, 1991 to the present and beyond because
this is a retroactive ordinance, if any project received a project district Phase II
approval step two planned development approval, or final subdivision approval
after that date that the building height is required to conform to the elevation as
indicated on an approved site plan, and that approved site plan may use finished
grade to measure height. The issue there is that if someone had submitted or in
the future submits a elevation as part of a site plan for any of these types of
approvals then that they will be permitted to use finished grade to measure their
height from finished grade, provided that's what they showed on the elevation on
the site plan. The elevation would have to be consistent or the, the height would
have to be consistent with what was approved on the site plan but this would
allow people to kind of do, do mass grading for Phase II, step two planned
development approvals or final subdivision approvals. Again you have some
freedom to change this if you, you know, as much as you like, but that was what
was reviewed at the time. The second portion states that basically if a project
received its Phase II approval prior to the effective date of the changed...of the
height definition, finished grade shall be used to determine, to determine height
for those projects, and we do have a list of projects that received their Phase II
approval prior. It includes Maui Lath, most of Maui Lani projects, there's
Koele Hotel, and I believe Piilani Villages, so, so not very many prior to that date
but the...I think the issue being that the, that the project had the Phase II approval
prior to the effective date of the change in height.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So the site plan with the elevations
shown on the site plan would be in the first part of the proposed ordinance, if I
hear you correctly, can be used according to this proposal?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, that's a much more extensive proposal than the 2010 version, yes,
so if someone comes in for those approvals with a site plan that has elevations on
it, they can use finish grade to determine their height, as long as they show that in
their elevations and that gets approved by the Planning Commission in the, in the,
in the case of a Phase II, or step two planned development approval or the Public
Works Director in the, in the case of a final subdivision approval. The original
Planning Department proposal that went through the Commissions also included
SMA permits. They, they weren't as specific with respect to the height being on
an elevation, it basically said if you had a site plan finished grade shall be used to
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determine height. This is a bit more specific, it just says you, you can use, you
can submit an elevation and basically show your heights and use finish grade for
height, but it's not that you just use finished grade to determine your height there.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. As far as step two, step two approvals that
is given by the Planning Commission?
MR. HOPPER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And at, at that time the Planning Commissioners
do have a site plan, elevation plan to make the determination?
MR. ALUETA: Yes, it's part of the submittal requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, thank you. I, I don't know if you
guys had a chance to look at Mr. Hans Riecke's proposal here, and if you can
provide us your comments in regards to the drawing that is in front all of us this
afternoon.
MR. HOPPER: I, I haven't had a chance to review that, I'm not sure -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay.
MR. HOPPER: --if the Department had.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I don't know about the Department, but if
they haven't, maybe at a later time they provide us with some comments on what
is shown.
CHAIR COUCH: You want to give them a chance to look at that, -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Sure, sure. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --Councilmember Pontanilla, while we go on to the next and then
we'll come back.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Yeah, we can move on.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White, any comments, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you. My question for the
Department is we have the 2006, the 2008, and 2010 versions of this bill, is it the
Department's intention to support one of these or the other and if so, which one?
And, and if I could maybe add to that, my understanding is the 2006 version went
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through the, the three Planning Commissions and was approved by all three, and
I'm just wondering if the 2008 and 2010 versions were similarly vetted through
the Planning Commissions?
MR. ALUETA: To...no, only the 2006 version was submitted to the Planning
Commissions.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, then my first question is, are you supporting... is
the Department supporting the 2006 version, the 2008, or the 2010?
CHAIR COUCH: Short recess please. .. . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

2:26 P.M.

RECONVENE:

2:28 P.M.

Okay, thank you for that short recess.
.. . (gavel). . .
CHAIR COUCH:
Councilmember White had to leave as well, but that is a question that may be best
answered in executive session because of existing situation. So we will... if we go
into an executive session I'll remember that for Mr. White. He, he may be back,
I'm not sure. All right, any other...Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I mean my questions and really basically
would be two fold, one would be...and, and it's gonna have to be addressed in
executive session, 'cause we've been running around with this for a long time,
and I been through this many, many times already. So I'll let it go to those who
have not been here -CHAIR COUCH: Okay. ...(chuckles)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and, and 'cause the questions I have definitely,
definitely have to go into executive session. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, I'll wait for executive session.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Councilmember Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you. I'll follow suit of the more
experienced Members in ...(chuckles)... executive session.
CHAIR COUCH: ...(chuckles)... Councilmember Baisa?
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. The questions I have would be best
addressed in executive session.
CHAIR COUCH: Councilmember Carroll? All right, well then, I just wanted to ask one
real quick one. If you had a chance yet, Councilmember Pontanilla had asked
about Mr. Riecke's comments about what really defines natural grade verses
finished grade in the situation where your...in his situation where you've got the
cut and fill...this appears to be a cut and fill type of situation, on a slope.
Mr. Alueta, is that . . .
MR. ALUETA: Well, again, we...I mean if it's untouched that's natural grade. If it's
part of a finished grade is what was approved by the...a grading plan is
considered to be the finished grade, and the current law takes whichever is lower.
So if they choose to cut the grade down they take that lower grade to measure the
height and that's still considered finished grade. If they leave it alone that's
natural grade, they just measure the height from that. And if they fill that's
considered fmished grade, and they would take the height from, from the lower,
which is natural grade. And that's how the current law is, and that's where we're
at.
CHAIR COUCH: But how does it handle that situation where you do, you have a sloped
lot where you cut from the back of the lot and fill to the front of the lot, so you
leveled your lot so you can build on it. In essence if you, if you had to do 10 or
15 feet of fill in the front of your slope then you can't really have a very tall house
in the front.
MR. ALUETA: Correct, and that's what people do now. They would...if they, if they
fill a portion like on the front, if they have a natural sloping lot, they put a
retaining wall on the, on the front or back side and fill it, we would take the
measurements from the natural grade, which was the sloping lot. And so
technically they have their front...either they would have that filled area as being
their yard, and they would set back their house toward where there, there's more
height to begin. And those are the exact issues that we have today now with
many of the subdivision we have on when you build on a hillside. You're always
going to have a, a natural propensity to cut and fill, and then so you have, you
tend to have a cut on the up, up slide, on the mauka side of the street side and
that's...a classic example is Kehalani in Wailuku. And so that is an issue and we
did run into that on many of the subdivisions where they had to go back and redo
their grading or limit certain lots to a single story, and then what...other ones
could do two stories, so we had that and that's what's currently going on. If
you...either one of these ordinances that are being proposed would allow for
during the Planning Commission level where you have a public hearing, you will
have a review of a more comprehensive grading plan and that normally...those
plans go through not only a public hearing but go through Planning Commission
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and sometimes if there's constructions to be going along with it, it goes to the
Urban Design Review Board. And often what you...what we finding is that
people are getting their entitlements through the step two process or their getting
their development entitlement through an SMA permit, which has had the
extensive review and approvals and then come to the building permit phase, they
find that they have fill on it or something like that. And so plans that were, were
presented are no longer applicable and they have to either reduce the height of the
building, or, or in some cases go back and get amendments to...at the Planning
Commission level. And so what we're trying to recognize within the new...either
one of the new definitions is that if they go through these entitlement processes,
have a public hearing where all that information is ferreted out and people have,
what I consider to have making decisions with eyes wide open, they know what
the structure's gonna look like, they know what the finished grade is, they know
what the elevation's gonna look like, then that should be...you should be able to
use that finished grade as your base from which you measure height.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Did that answer your question, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah. When the Planning Commissioners
review the site plan and the elevation, the elevation already indicate the finished
grade?
MR. ALUETA: I will say that...I've been with the Department since '92, and so in
that...those 19 years the process and the review has gotten more and more
stringent, and the Commission's review, I would say at least since the mid '90s
have, and modern technology, one you can grade more with bigger machines
nowadays, its more economical than it was in the '80s...or '70s and '80s, when
the original height definition was. Secondly, the advent of GIS as well as GPS
has made grading accuracy more and engineering and that being able to render it
more economical so that you can provide those elevations and details to the
Commission earlier on in the developmental process. As I was...we had our
meeting about it, is like when Maui Lani and some of these Kehalani
projects...Maui Lani mostly was approved in the late '80s, they may or may not
have had that stringent review at the Planning Commission level for the...one, for
one reason is that you...the definition of height was different so that wasn't much
of a concern. And you're dealing with large land areas both Maui Lani and
Kehalani, several...I mean hundreds if not a thousand...thousands of acres, and
you didn't really have adjoining property, everybody was...the whole project was
the project, and so you...the concern of adjacent properties wasn't as acute as it is
now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions before we consider going
into executive session? Okay. Let me get the official language. The Chair would
entertain a motion to convene an executive meeting for Committee Item No. 44,
pursuant to Subsection 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statues to consult with
legal counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges,
immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council, and the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair
CHAIR COUCH: We have a motion from Councilmember Baisa, and a second from
Councilmember Victorino, to go into executive session. All those in favor say
"aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed? Okay. Let the record show that there are seven
ayes and zero noes.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open session and CONVENE
executive session.
CHAIR COUCH: And we want to...we're going to recess and when we come out of
recess we'll go into executive session. So it will be ten minutes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you want to take our -CHAIR COUCH: Ten minutes 'til. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --afternoon break, Chair?
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CHAIR COUCH: Afternoon break.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that...is ten minutes enough for you guys?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We are in recess. . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

2:36 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:54 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel). . . Okay. We...the executive session has been adjourned
and the Committee meeting...the Planning Committee meeting of February 28 th is
back into open session. Members, I will entertain a motion to recommend
passage on first reading, a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 19.04.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS", and to file
County Communication No. 06-104.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, I second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved and seconded. Moved by Councilmember Baisa, and
seconded by Councilmember Pontanilla. Discussion?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Chair, I move to amend the definition of height and I'll ask
Staff to read the amendment.
CHAIR COUCH: You...to, to revise?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: To revise the definition of height and I'll ask the Staff to read the
worded...wording I'd like to, to change to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Victorino.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Chair. "Height means the vertical distance measured
from a point on the top of a structure to a corresponding point directly below on
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the natural or finished grade, whichever is lower. For structures within projects
that received site plan approval in association with a Project District Phase II
approval, step two planned development approval, or final subdivision approval
after September 4, 1991, building height shall conform to the elevation as
indicated on the approved site plan, which may use finished grade to measure
height. For structures within project districts that received Phase II approval prior
to September 4, 1991, finished grade shall be used to determine height."
CHAIR COUCH: So it's been moved by Councilmember Baisa, and seconded by
Councilmember Victorino to revise the language. Is there any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We discussed it many times.
CHAIR COUCH: Hearing no further discussion...we have a new motion now or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As amended.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: As amended.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's what I thought. If there's no further discussion, I will
now...entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading a proposed...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, amend.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We have a motion and it's pending.
CHAIR COUCH: And we have revised it. Okay. All right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're calling for the question now.
CHAIR COUCH: All in favor of the motion say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR COUCH: Yes, sir?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could you just make sure that you call for the
motion as amended?
CHAIR COUCH: As revised, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Do you need me to say it out loud?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you had said it now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. ...(chuckles)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed say no? It's been passed seven ayes and zero noes
to . . .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Six.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Six.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Six.
CHAIR COUCH: Six? Oh, we lost...yes, Councilmember White.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Just so we have it straight it's gonna be A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 1.904.040 [sic], MAUI COUNTY
CODE, PERTAINING TO GENERAL PROVISIONS AND DEFINITIONS, as
revised, and to file County Communication No. 06-104. Is that correct?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair, and we still have a main motion on the floor.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Back to the main motion.
CHAIR COUCH: That is, that is the motion before us. Any discussion? All those in
favor say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Just to let the record show we have six ayes and zero noes.
So we are going to send that to Council. Thank you very much, Committee. All
right.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: And one excused.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yes, and one excused --
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Six ayes, zero noes, and one excused.
CHAIR COUCH: --I'm sorry.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember White.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill, as amended, and
FILING of communication.
ITEM NO. 4: SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES C.C. No. 11 70)
-

CHAIR COUCH: Alright. We're on to PC.. item No. PC-4, Short Term Rental Homes.
Members, County Communication No. 11-070, from
Councilmember Gladys C. Baisa, transmitting a proposed resolution entitled
"REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING
COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES". The purpose of
this proposed resolution is to refer to the Planning Commissions a draft bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI
COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES". The
purpose of the draft bill is to establish procedures to permit short-term rental
homes in certain areas, subject to appropriate restrictions and standards. Planning
Department...or Corp. Counsel, do you have any comments on this, at the
moment?
MR. HOPPER: For Corporation Counsel we haven't...we signed the resolution but have
not approved the ordinance as to form and legality. It would have to go through
the Commissions, so we would not have any comments at this time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Planning?
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MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, we have no comments at this time other than
we'll be happy to route it around to the different Commissions and gather
community input.
And let it be noted that
Members, any comments?
CHAIR COUCH:
the...Member White and Member Victorino are excused.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Recommendation.
CHAIR COUCH: It's the Chair's recommendation that we pass this out on...pass this
right to the Planning Commissions. So if there is no further discussion, I will
entertain a motion to recommend that the adoption of the proposed resolution
entitling "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING
COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL, AMENDING TITLE 19, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES".
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved, Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Councilmember Baisa, and seconded by
Councilmember Pontanilla. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Nope.
CHAIR COUCH: All those in favor say "aye"?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let the record show that there are five ayes, zero noes, and
two Members excused.
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AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, and Pontanilla.

VOTE:

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Victorino and White.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you very much, Members. It's been very fun this afternoon.
Thank you, Staff, again. Sorry, Mr. Goode, we didn't get to hear from you, but
that's okay. If there are no other questions or comments, without objections, the
meeting of the Planning Committee is now adjourned. . . . (gavel).. .

ADJOURN: 4:01 p.m.
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